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Friday Memo 
July 22, 2016 
 
Upcoming Events – Matthew Duffy 
July 27:  CBOC Meeting, FOC, 6:00 PM 
August 2:  Board Study Session regarding Adams property, 6:00 PM, DeJean 
 
Response to Contra Costa County 2015-16 Grand Jury Report 1604 – Steve Collins 
Effective January 1, 2015, California law Senate Bill (SB) 1266 requires all public schools to 
stock epi-phrine auto-injectors (pens).  Schools must provide pens to school nurses or trained 
personnel who have volunteered to administer them to students who are suffering or reasonably 
believed to be suffering from a severe allergic reaction.   
 
The Grand Jury Report concerns implementation of this law by the public schools in the County 
and their compliance with it.  The Grand Jury mailed surveys in November 2015 to Contra Costa 
K-12 public schools in eighteen districts, 243 schools in all.  The Grand Jury evaluated the 
following four responses from each school to determine compliance with the law: 

• How many regular EpiPens are on hand for emergency use at your school? 
• How many EpiPen Jr are on hand for emergency use at your school? 
• How many trained volunteers or nurses can administer the EpiPen® at your school? 
• Does your school have a prescription for EpiPens on file? 

 
Based upon this, the Grand Jury came out with the Report “are Our Schools in Compliance with 
the ‘EpiPen’ Law, SB 1266 – It could be a matter of ‘Live or Death’”.  The report included 
Findings and Recommendations (page 6 of the report).  Each district within Contra Costa County 
had to respond to the “Required Responses” (page 8 of the report). 
 
Attached you will find the full Grand Jury Report 1604 and the District’s response to the 
“Required Responses” for the West Contra Costa Unified School District. 
 
Fairmont School Non-Resident Transfers – Steve Collins 
At the school board on Wednesday, July 20, 2016, there was a request for the number of non-
resident transfer students attending Fairmont school. Listed below are the approved number of 
non-resident transfers for the last three years and a breakdown of the current number of non-
resident students for 2016-17. 
 

Approved Transfers at Fairmont for the Past Three Years 
Grade 2014-15 2015-16 2016-17 

K 1 0 0 
1 1 1 0 
2 5 2 0 
3 2 2 0 
4 4 5 0 
5 1 2 2 
6 0 3 0 
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Active Transfers at Fairmont for 2016-17 

Grade # of Transfers 
K 1 
1 0 
2 1 
3 0 
4 4 
5 6 
6 3 

 
2016 Chinese International Student Exchange Program – Steve Collins 
The International Student Exchange Program is a product of a collaboration between the District 
and the City of Richmond. Its purpose is to engender the development of an increased global 21st 
century focus in our District and community. The development of the Program for the District 
has been project managed by Dr. Eric Peterson. The Program is planned to be composed of both 
short term exchange programs and a full school year program. In April 2016, the District 
submitted a petition, which is currently pending to the federal Student Exchange Visitor 
Program, to become authorized to enroll nonresident “international students” on F-1 visas in 
District high schools for full school year terms. The District previously was authorized to enroll 
nonresident students on F-1 visas and did so until 2005. Nonresident students that attend on F-1 
visas will be required to reimburse the District for the cost of their education. The Program will 
initially be focused primarily on academic and cultural exchange with students and teachers from 
China but is planned to later incorporate other countries as it develops.   
 
The District’s first short term Summer International Student Cultural Exchange Program was 
conducted between June 27 and July 15, 2016 at De Anza High School in Richmond. It was 
attended by a total of 85 visiting Chinese secondary students and their teachers from Shanghai 
Shangde Experimental School, a large K-12 school that Dr. Eric Peterson visited in March 2016 
on behalf of the District. Twenty local students also participated. The local students took part in 
the cultural exchange program activities while also serving as local ambassadors and language 
models for the Chinese students. The District teachers and administrators that implemented the 
summer program were Angela Lara, Amanda Rodriguez, Rich Seeber, Joanne Sundberg, and Dr. 
Eric Peterson. Feedback from those involved in the summer program was highly positive. 
District students that attended have requested to participate again in the future and the Chinese 
school requested to continue the program. The school also invited the District to send a 
delegation to come visit in China. 
 
The cost for the Summer Program, including the cost for local students to attend, was paid by 
Sunny Ivy Education under the terms of an MOU with the District. Sunny Ivy Education also 
helped arrange for the Chinese students’ visas, field trips, and diverse local homestay families to 
host the students. 
 
Local students benefited in various ways through their participation in the Program. Most of the 
local students that attended had never previously had a chance to get to know a student from 
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China. Local students also had a chance to share their own diverse personal cultures with the 
Chinese students. The local and Chinese students quickly learned they had much in common, and 
many clearly developed friendships. The Program afforded local students, most from Title 1 
schools, the opportunity to build broader global understanding on a personal level that they may 
not have had otherwise.  
 
The Program culminated with a closing ceremony on the afternoon of July 15. At the event, 
Richmond Councilperson Mr. Nate Bates presented  the District with a certificate of appreciation 
from the City for the District’s support of the program. The Chinese students and faculty 
expressed appreciation for the warm welcome they received from the City and District. 
The program fulfilled its stated objectives. It built greater cross cultural understanding between 
the Chinese students/faculty and the diverse District and community stakeholders that were 
involved. The students from China also demonstrated increased proficiency in their use of 
English and a greater understanding of the U.S. educational system. In addition, Chinese students 
in the program expressed interest in returning to the District for long term study as exchange 
students. 
 
Images from the Summer 2016 WCCUSD International Student Exchange Program 
 

 
The WCCUSD Board and Cabinet recognize the first group of international students attending 
the summer program 
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Local and Chinese students participating in 
cultural exchange activities and developing 
friendships 
 

 
District and Chinese students participating 
in the Bay Area Writing Project program at U.C. 
Berkeley. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 














































































































































